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Finance CIP Subcommittee Meeting Minutes
September 3, 2014
11:00 a.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
     Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Bill Gulliford and Matt Schellenberg
Also: Council Members Greg Anderson, John Crescimbeni, Ray Holt, Denise Lee; Kirk Sherman, Janice Billy, Kim Taylor,  Phillip Peterson – Council Auditor’s Office; Paula Shoup – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Chris Hand, Theresa Eichner and Margo Klosterman – Mayor’s Office; Glenn Hansen and Angela Moyer - Budget Office; Ronnie Belton - CFO
Meeting Convened:  11:23 a.m.
Council Member Boyer distributed and explained a handout outlining her intended course of action for the committee today, starting with the understanding that the Finance Committee’s direction to the committee was to work from the goal of keeping debt service payments level from FY14/15 to FY15/16. The process will involve evaluating the total debt service payments in the current fiscal year, assuming no new borrowing for next year (aside from a $30 million bond issue that will be sold in the next 2 weeks), adding increases in debt service on existing debt and subtracting debt service on bonds retired during the year. That will set the baseline amount of debt service due, after which the committee can then prioritize proposed projects to fit within available funds for debt service.
City investment manager Marc Stickney answered questions about the outstanding debt, the amount of level payments from year to year, and the amount of debt to be completely retired in the next fiscal year. There is $90 million in debt service programmed for FY14/15 - $65 million in bonds and $25 million in Banking Fund debt. He explained that the City’s level debt   is not truly level from year to year; bonds are intentionally structured to keep payments level and avoid spikes up and down in debt service over time.
In response to a question from Chairwoman Boyer, Mr. Stickney stated that the following subfunds require a General Fund subsidy: 181 – Northbank tax increment district; 191 – Jacksonville Children’s Commission; 4A6 – EverBank Stadium debt; 4D6 – Times-Union Center for the Performing Arts debt; and 4F6 – Equestrian Center debt. The only one of those funds in which additional activity is expected in the new fiscal year is the EverBank Stadium debt account with new debt service for the recent stadium improvements.
The committee reviewed the project expenditure balances of projects listed in the 2008 to 2014 CIPs and Mr. Stickney indicated which projects are anticipated to have expenditure activity and additional borrowing in FY14/15. Ms. Boyer asked the departments to present their actual project expenditure needs for FY14/15 and FY15/16 so that an actual borrowing amount can be determined.
Chief Kurt Wilson of the Fire and Rescue Department indicated that the Fire Station #40 project still has a potential expenditure depending on the outcome of a warranty determination for dock damage. Jim Robinson, Director of Public Works and Director of Parks, Recreation and Community Services Daryl Joseph and Chief of Public Parking Jack Shad noted the following projects: Ed Ball Building (2008 CIP); Crystal Springs Road Park contamination remediation (2009 CIP), Doe Boy dump site (2009), Southbank Riverwalk extension (2009), Southbank Riverwalk improvements (2009), Riverside Park duck pond (2009), old Federal Courthouse/State Attorney’s office (2010), ADA compliance/sidewalks (2010), Jax ash sites (2011), Chuck Rogers Park field improvements(2011), Ray Greene football field lighting (2011), Lonnnie Miller regional park lighting (2011), Southside tennis courts (2011), Northbank dock repairs (2011), Water Street parking garage renovations (2011), Sidewalk construction and repair (2011), Harts Road park improvement (2011), Gold Merit/Pope Place (2012), Countywide intersection improvements and bridge rehab (2012), Gate Parkway/Deerwood Park Blvd. (2012), Haldumar Terrace reconstruction (2012), Herschel Street culvert (2012), Leonard Abess Park lights and sidewalks (2013), Oak Harbor boat ramp (2013), Pine Forest Park/Henry T. Jones Community Center (2013), Woodstock Park renovations (2013), Rondette Park improvements (2013), Northbank Riverwalk bulkhead (2013), Police Memorial Building improvements (2013), ADA compliance – public buildings (2013), ADA compliance – public buildings (2014), ADA compliance  - parks (2014), roadway resurfacing (2014), and ADA compliance – libraries.
The committee was in recess from 1:11 p.m. to 1:21 p.m.

With regard to the stormwater utility, the active projects for FY14/15 and FY15/16 are: Septic tank phaseout (2011), Lower Eastside drainage (2012), Cleveland Road (2012), Lincoln Villas drainage (2012), and Crystal Springs drainage (2012).
Chairwoman Boyer asked for a tabulation of all encumbered expenses of the stormwater utility (contracts already awarded and underway) and the total cost of all aspects of each project in a single number rather than spread over multiple CIP years.

Jim Robinson asked the subcommittee to consider authorizing the landfill gas capture and purchase of new CNG-fueled solid waste trucks using $11.4 million in solid waste enterprise funds. The subcommittee discussed the potential fuel savings from CNG and the potential increase in recycling revenue from the conversion of the City’s collection vehicles to single-stream recycling at the MRF. 
Chairwoman Boyer asked the Finance Department and Council Auditor to work together to determine how much debt service will be absolutely needed in FY14/15 for projects that are currently under contract and to generate funds needed to replenish accounts for active projects from which funds have been transferred to other projects. 

Fire and Rescue Department
Fire Chief Marty Senterftt outlined his department’s top capital improvement projects: 1) fire station call alert system ($700,000), 2) vehicle replacements ($18 million), 3) self-contained breathing apparatus replacement, and 4) new Fire Station #56 on Normandy Boulevard ($3.8 million). The fire station #56 property may be built on City or JAA property, saving $1 million on land acquisition cost. The department also believes that the breathing apparatus could be amortized over 15 years instead of the projected 5 years because they will be covered under a warranty for 15 years; City policy allows a maximum of 8 years. The department has also been informed that it qualifies for a SAFER grant of $792,000 that could be used for salary expenses, freeing up revenues that could be used for debt service on the four top priorities. Chief Senterfitt said that in an ideal world the department would spend $7 - $7.5 million per year on vehicle replacements. In order to get the funding for his top 3 priorities which are absolutely necessary, the chief felt that closing 3 fire stations (3 fire engines, 33 personnel) for a total savings of $3.3 million would be the best course of action to free up resources. He also stated that the department is re-thinking its policy of dispatching fire trucks to all EMS calls and is considering equipping smaller vehicles (pickup trucks or SUVs) with basic rescue equipment to respond instead of fire trucks. The trade-off is a potential increase in response time if a fire call comes in to a station while the crew is on an EMS call in the quick response vehicle. 
Sheriff’s Office
Sheriff John Rutherford proposed to use Law Enforcement Trust Funds and inmate labor to construct the new shooting range and to eliminate borrowing for that project. The department amortizes its unmarked cars over 5 years and marked patrol cars over 4 years and needs to replace 515 vehicles, of which 231 are absolutely essential to be replaced (all 2007 vehicles that have not yet had an engine replacement), which will mean that Fleet Management will need a restoration of at least some of its reduced parts budget to continue servicing the 284 vehicles not being replaced. Marc Stickney explained how the Finance Department amortizes vehicles and uses commercial paper to finance those purchases, currently charging user agencies 4.2% on the purchase price. Council Member Gulliford believes the City could save borrowing costs by amortizing patrol cars over 5, not 4, years, and by borrowing for the purchase on a bank loan at less than 2% rather than via commercial paper the interest rate on which is bound to increase over the next 5 years. Forced to choose a top priority, Sheriff Rutherford opted for the vehicle replacement and said that the JSO/JFRD radio refresh project could be put off for one more year at the most, then it absolutely must be funded next year. 
Public Works Department
Jim Robinson distributed a ranked list of all desired vehicles and equipment showing priorities for acquisition. The vast majority of the top 40 items listed are related to mowing and ditch maintenance for the Mowing and Landscape Division and Right-of-Way and Grounds Maintenance. The first year debt service in FY15 is $595,199 and the full year cost thereafter is $1,392,438. All Public Works vehicles and heavy equipment are amortized over 5 years. Chairwoman Boyer asked the Budget Office to confirm that the debt service for the requested vehicle purchases in the stormwater utility and solid waste utility enterprise funds is budgeted in those funds.
Mr. Robinson indicated that the department believes it can achieve a savings of $1.2 million in the ash site remediation project and a savings in the FY15 budget for Trail Ridge Landfill expansion project by pursuing a 3-phase approach expending only $12 million in the first year of a $42 million overall budget. He listed 4 priority categories of CIP projects being proposed by the department: 1) legally mandated items; 2) public safety and welfare items; 3) economic development-related items; 4) other.
Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department
Daryl Joseph, Acting Director of the department, distributed and discussed a list of proposed CIP projects on the department’s original request to the Budget Office, the projects proposed to the Council in the CIP ordinance, and a revised reduced project list.  In relation to a discussion of proposed substantial repairs to the Blue Cypress boardwalk (only 10 years old), Council Member Crescimbeni lamented the fact that the project appears to have been poorly constructed if it has serious failures after only 10 years and recommended that the City explore a policy that would ban contractors who produce shoddy work from being eligible to compete for future City work. 
Jacksonville Public Library
Library Deputy Director Mark Merritt stated that the Library Director and Board Chair have determined that they prefer not to rank the library’s three proposed CIP projects and therefore withdraw their request for all three.

Ms. Boyer reiterated the subcommittee’s basic marching order to craft a CIP plan that holds General Fund debt service level in FY15/16 and to prioritize new project requests, recognizing that existing projects already completed or under construction will eat up all of the current debt service capacity.
Meeting Adjourned: 5:02 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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